
Hinesburg, Vermont

Hinesburg Town School District Annual Meeting
Monday March 10, 2008

Hinesburg Community School Gymnasium 7:00 pm

Please bring this report to both meetings!

 Annual Report

Hinesburg Annual Town Meeting
Monday, March 3, 2008

CVU Auditorium 7:30 pm
Australian Ballot Voting - Tuesday, March 4, 2008

Town Hall 7:00am-7:00pm
Fiscal Year July 1, 2006 through June 30, 2007



Town Clerk & Treasurer 482-2281 (fax: 482-5404) E-mail: hinesburgclerk@gmavt.net

Town Administrator 482-2096 (fax: 482-5404) E-mail: hinesburgtown@gmavt.net

Planning & Zoning 482-3619 (fax: 482-5404) Planning email: hinesburgplanning@gmavt.net
Zoning email: hinesburgzoning@gmavt.net

Listers 482-5594 (fax: 482-5404) E-mail: hinesburglisters@gmavt.net

Recreation Office 482-4691 E-mail: hinesburgrec@gmavt.net

Hinesburg Highway Department 482-2635 (pager: 482-8259) E-mail: hinesburghighway@gmavt.net

Hinesburg Department of Building & Facilities 482-2096 (pager: 482-8200)
E-mail: hinesburgpw@gmavt.net

Water & Wastewater Department 482-6097 (pager: 482-8229) E-mail: hinesburgwater@gmavt.net

Hinesburg Community Police 911 (emergency)
482-3397 (non-emergency) E-mail: hinesburgpd@gmavt.net

Hinesburg Fire Department 911 (emergency) 482-2455 (non-emergency)

Hinesburg Fire Warden 985-8051 (Shelburne Dispatch)

Hinesburg Business & Professional Association
P.O. Box 77, Hinesburg, VT  05461
www.hinesburgbusiness.com

Carpenter-Carse Library 482-2878 www.carpentercarse.org

Recycling Center - Beecher Hill Drop-Off Facility 482-4840

Hinesburg Post Office 482-2292

Town of Hinesburg
P.O. Box 133

Hinesburg, VT  05461
 www.hinesburg.org

Town of Hinesburg - Founded 1762
Town Chartered – September 9, 1762

   Est. Population – 5,000
Total Acreage – 25,250

Registered Voters – 3,137
Grand List -$4,876,313  (2007)

Tax Rate - $1.6930 (residential) $1.6533 (non-residential)
Elevation Range – 300’ at Lewis Creek 1700’ at Town Forest near Hayden Hill

When former Hinesburg Town Clerk Mary Zuber retired in 2001, the Hinesburg Lions Club wanted to do
something to recognize the contributions that Mary had made to our community.  In addition to serving as
Town Clerk for eleven years, Mary was also an active member of the Hinesburg Lions Club.  The Lions
Club donated a flag pole and flags to be installed at Town Hall to commemorate Mary’s dedication and
commitment to Hinesburg.  Because of landscaping and site work at the Town Hall, the installation of the
flag pole was delayed until completion of the project.  Six years later, on December 6, 2007, the flag pole
installation was complete and the flag was raised for the first time.  Several town employees who had
worked with Mary were on hand for the flag-raising. 

Cover photo courtesy of Joan Holloway

Pictured left to right: Mike Anthony, Tom Boivin, Cheryl Hubbard, Holly Russell, Peter Erb, Missy Ross,
Steve Button, Rocky Martin, Jeanne Wilson

Mary Zuber, Hinesburg Town Clerk 1990-2001
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Appointed Officials

Affordable Housing Committee DRB
Rocky Martin, Chair Tom McGlenn, Chair
Carl Bohlen Theodore Bloomhardt
Bruce Wheeler Lisa Godfrey
Donna Constantineau George Munson
Alan Norris Dennis Place
Julie Pierson Zoe Wainer
Kellie Stoll Greg Waples
Dale Wernhoff Richard Jordon, Alt.

Ancient Roads Committee Listers, Planning & Zoning Assistant
George Bedard Holly Russell
Ann Brush
Elizabeth Lee E-911 Coordinator
Suzanne Richard Renae Marshall
Howard Russell
Ann Thomas Fence Viewers

Pam Durda
Animal Control Officer Susan Johnson
David Palmer Suzanne Kneller

Assistant Town Clerk Fire Chief & Emergency Manager
Cheryl Hubbard Al Barber

Auditors’ Assistant Forest Fire Warden
Christina Mead Ed Waite

Boards of Civil Authority Hinesburg Community Res. Center
Justices of the Peace Roberta Soll, Chair
Selectboard

Hinesburg Land Trust & Tree Warden
Chittenden Solid Waste Dist. Rep. Paul Wieczoreck
Thomas Nostrand
Lynn Gardner, Alt. Lake Iroquois Recreation District Rep.

Carlie Geer
Conservation Commission
Gerald Livingston, Chair Library Director
Rob Farley Sue Barden
David Hirth
Charles Kogge Recreation Coordinator
Melissa Levy Jennifer McCuin
William Marks
Nancy Plunkett Inspector of Lumber, Shingles & Wood

Norman Smith
Constable
Stephen Gutierrez Weigher of Coal

Stephen Russell
Director of Buildings & Facilities
 & Town Health Officer
Rocky Martin
2
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Appointed Officials

Recreation Commission Police Department
Frank Twarog, Chair Chris Morrell, Chief
Peter Cahn Fred Silber, Deputy Chief
Chris CichoskiKelly Kim Conant, Full-time 
Dawn Dugan Frank Koss, Full-time
Tom Giroux Susan Albert, Part-time
Carrie Harlow Chris Bataille, Part-time
Kristin Kany Wade Johnson, Part-time

Recreation Path Committee Town Forest Committee
Jonathan Trefrey Stephen Russell, Chair
Rocky Martin Wayne Bissonette
Andrea Morgante Pat Mainer
Jeanne Kundell Wilson Vincent Masseau

Chuck Reiss
Rep. to Metropolitan Planning Com.
Andrea Morgante Town Administrator & Road Commissioner
Rob Bast, Alt. Jeanne Kundell Wilson

Rep. to Regional Planning Com. Town Service Officer
Penrose Jackson Gretchen Berger
David Hirth, Alt.

Trails Committee
Road Foreman Ken Brown
Michael Anthony Lenore Budd

Martha Keenan
Road Crew Launa Lagasse
Thomas Boivin Greg LeRoy
Stephen Miller Colin McNaul
Ben Osicky Stewart Pierson

Frank Twarog
Winter Sidewalk Maintainer
Doug Olufsen Village Steering Committee

Rolf Kielman, Chair
Planning Commission George Dameron
Jean Isham, Chair Aaron Kimball
Kay Ballard Brian Busier
George Bedard Donna Constantineau
Rodman Cory Karla Munson
Carolyn Fenn Dona Walker
Fred Haulenbeek
Joseph Iadanza Water & Wastewater Superintendent
Will Patten Steve Button
Johanna White

Water & Wastewater Operator
Director of Planning & Zoning Jason Boivin
Alex Weinhagen

Web Site Manager
Zoning Administrator Karen Cornish
Peter Erb Aaron Kimball
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Elected Officials

Auditors Representative to VT Legislature
Joe Cioffi – Appointed, 2008 William Lippert – 2 years, 2008
Robert Dimke – Appointed 2008

Selectboard
Cemetery Trustees Robert Bast – 2 years, 2008 – Chair
Tom Giroux – 3 years, 2010 Andea Morgante – 2 years, 2009
J.Bradley Wainer – 3 years, 2009 Howard Russell – 3 years, 2008
Glenn Place – 3 years, 2008 Jonathan Trefrey – 3 years, 2010

Randy Volk – 3 years, 2009
Delinquent Tax Collector
Melissa Ross – Appointed, 2008 School Directors (CSSU)

Michael Bissonette – 3 years, 2010
Grand Juror Gianetta Bertin – 3 years, 2008
E.M. Bud Allen – 1 year, 2008

School Directors
Justices of the Peace Mary Crane – 2 years, 2009
Maureen Barnard – 2 years, 2008 Alison Dennison – 2 years, 2008
Ken Brown – 2 years, 2008 James Gelber – 3 years, 2008 – Chair
Gill B. Coates – 2 years, 2008 Paul Lamberson – 3 years, 2010
David Deforge – 2 years, 2008 Colleen MacKinnon – 3 years, 2009
Diane Deforge – 2 years, 2008
Lynn Gardner – 2 years, 2008 School Moderator
Trina Hikel – 2 years, 2008 Dena Monahan – 1 year, 2008
Mary M. Hurlie – 2 years, 2008
Vicki Matthews – 2 years, 2008 Town Agent
Johanna Shal – 2 years, 2008 E.M. Bud Allen – 1 year, 2008
Margery Sharp – 2 years, 2008
Claire Weis – 2 years, 2008 Town Clerk & Treasurer

Melissa Ross – 3 years, 2008
Library Trustees
Susan Abell - Appointed, 2008 Town Moderator
Chris Boerner- 3 years, 2010 Joseph Fallon – 1 year, 2008
Brian Dunlop - Appointed, 2008
Katherine Kjelleren – 3 years, 2008 – Chair
Darelene Lewis – 3 years, 2009
Earla Sue McNaull - 3 years, 2010
Heather Roberts – 3 years, 2009
Edward Sengle – 3 years, 2009
Jane Starkweather – 3 years, 2008

Listers
Marie Gardner – 3 years, 2009
Andrew Dennison – 3 years, 2010
Vacant

Peck Estate Trustee
Laura Carlsmith – 3 years, 2009
Gill B. Coates – 3 years, 2008
Kristy McLeod – 3 years, 2010
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Town Meeting Procedures
Town Meetings are truly “the people’s meeting”, and are run by members of the Town’s voting assembly
with the help of a moderator.  The legislature requires that the meeting be run by “Robert’s Rules of
Order”, some of which are described below. (We use the words “Article Three” to give examples of proper 
motions). 

Motions 
All articles must be placed on the floor for discussion by a “motion to adopt”, and a “second” from another
person.  The usual way this is done is with the words, “Mr. /Madam Moderator, I move we adopt Article 
Three.”  (If the moderator requests you give your name, please do so.)  Motions should be made in the 
affirmative. 
If a voter wishes to make a motion or offer an opinion, they need to raise their hand and wait to be called 
upon (recognized) by the moderator.  Speaking in a voice loud enough to be heard by all, any remarks 
should be addressed to the moderator only, and should not be personal in nature.  All questions/opinions 
should be limited to the subject being discussed at the time, and each speaker should offer their opinion 
one time only on the given subject until all others have had a chance to speak.  
After the discussion appears to be over the moderator will “call the question” by saying, “Are you ready to 
vote on Article Three?”  Voters should try to avoid making a motion to call the question to limit discussion. 
Remember that town meeting comes only once a year, and everyone has a right to be heard. 

Amendments 
Amendments to a main motion can be made by a voter saying “I move we amend Article Three to read...” 
and stating exactly how (s) he believes the amendment should read.  Any motion for amendment needs 
to be seconded.  Theoretically, there is no limit to the number of amendments that can be made to an 
article, provided they are reasonable and germane (closely related to the main motion).  An amendment 
may itself be amended only once.  Voting will take place on the amendment first, then on the main 
motion.   
Any article may be amended, including town and school budgets, and any money related articles. 
Amending a budget item may sometimes be better than voting it down. An article may be reconsidered 
before the next one is moved. 

Voting 
Voting can be done in three ways: 

Voice: “all in favor of Article three, say aye, all opposed, no”. 
Standing vote:  If the moderator feels the voice vote was close, or if any voter calls for a “division 
of the assembly”, people who voted either way must stand and be counted. 
Secret Ballot: seven (7) voters may request the vote be taken by secret ballot, the most time 
consuming and most accurate method. 

Other Important Points 
If a voter has a valid reason to postpone an article, they may request a postponement to a certain time by 
saying, “Mr. Moderator, I move to postpone Article Three until...” (after another article, at a specific time, 
etc.). 
Tabling a motion is not recommended at Town Meeting. Postponing to a definite time may accomplish 
what is needed. However, you are always within your rights to use any legal and appropriate motion at 
any time. 
Passing over does not exist in Robert’s Rules of Order.  All articles should be given consideration, and if
a voter feels that an article is inappropriate, the best method is to bring it to the floor in the usual way, and 
hope it is voted down. 
If any voter feels an article is inappropriate, contradictory, or confusing, it can be postponed indefinitely.
This procedure requires a majority vote, is debatable, but not amendable.   
Any voter stating, “I object to consideration of Article Three” can eliminate an article from consideration. 
This should be stated before the debate, and does not require a second, is not debatable or amendable. 
A two-thirds vote against consideration is required to sustain this motion. 

Non-Voters 
Only registered voters may speak and vote at their Town Meeting. If the assembly wishes to hear from a 
non-voter, it can suspend the rules: “I move we suspend the rules for Article Three”.  This motion may not 
be amended or debated, and requires a 2/3 vote.

2008 Order of Proceedings
Open Town Meeting to discuss all Articles will be held on Monday, March 3, 2008, at 7:30 PM in the 
CVU Auditorium.  Australian ballot voting for Articles will be on Tuesday March 4, 2008, at the 
Town Hall, from 7:00 AM to 7:00 PM.

5
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What Do These Numbers Mean, and Where Do They Come From?
An explanation of the Articles in the Warning for Town Meeting 2008

A request was made at the 2005 Town Meeting to explain more clearly how the appropriations that appear in
the Articles of the Warning for Town Meeting are calculated. By Vermont statute we vote to raise the money as
tax dollars to support the expenses of the town.  That is why where expense items have corresponding
revenues, we only raise the difference between the expense and revenue as tax dollars.  In an effort to provide
clarity, the Selectboard provides the following information.  Please refer to the Revenue and Expenditure
Summaries, found on pages 12 and 13.

ARTICLE 3: Shall the Town appropriate $831,123 to defray the general expenses of the Town?  This
appropriation consists of all expenses that are not included in separate articles in the Warning.  It is calculated by
taking the Total General Expense (Line A in the Expenditure Summary) minus the Total General Revenue (Line A in the
Revenue Summary), or $1,130,168 - $299,045 = $831,123.

ARTICLE 4:  Shall the Town appropriate $772,354 for highway purposes?  This appropriation is calculated by
subtracting the Total Highway Revenue (Line B in the Revenue Summary) from the Highway Expense (Line B in the
Expenditure Summary), or $906,181 - $133,827 = $772,354.

ARTICLE 5: Shall the Town appropriate $471,944, for the general expenses of the Community Police
Department? This appropriation is calculated by subtracting the Total Police Revenue (Line C in the Revenue Summary)
from the Police Expense (Line C in the Expenditure Summary), or $492,944 - $21,000 = $471,944.

ARTICLE 6:  Shall the Town appropriate $164,100 for the Carpenter Carse Library?  This appropriation appears
on Line D of the Expenditure Summary.

ARTICLE 7:  Shall the Town appropriate the sum of $7,500 for the purpose of obtaining options and/or the
acquisition of lands, or those rights in land, which would preserve open space and natural resources? This
appropriation appears on Line E of the Expenditure Summary.

ARTICLE 8:  Shall the Town appropriate $5,000 to the Hinesburg Land Trust?  This appropriation appears on Line
F of the Expenditure Summary.

ARTICLE 9:  Shall the Town appropriate a sum not to exceed $10,000 for the purpose of supporting the
Hinesburg Sustainable Community Project, an initiative resulting from the work of the four Community Task
Forces created as part of the Vermont Council on Rural Development Community Visit?  This appropriation
appears on Line G of the Expenditure Summary.

ARTICLE 10:  Shall the Town appropriate $600 for the Lake Iroquois Recreation District as Hinesburg’s
share? This appropriation appears on Line H of the Expenditure Summary.
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ARTICLE 11:  Shall the Town vote to raise the sum of $26,342 to be disbursed to specifically designated
agencies/organizations? This appropriation appears as Line I in the Expenditure Summary.

ARTICLE 12:  Shall the voters authorize the Selectboard to furnish the Town of St. George fire protection and
first response coverage at the sum of $20,095 for the period of one year? In 1996, the Towns of Hinesburg and
St. George entered into an agreement for determining the contribution from St. George for fire and first response
coverage.  According to the agreement, the contribution is equal to 15% of the actual expense of the Hinesburg Fire
Department and First Response for the previous fiscal year.  The actual Fire and First Response expense for the
previous fiscal year was $133,967 (operating expense plus bond payments, minus grant income and other revenue).
This revenue amount appears on Line J in the Revenue Summary.

If all articles are approved as printed, a total of $2,288,963 will need to be raised for town
government.  This total will come from two sources:  $2,212,412 shall be raised in taxes and $76,551
shall be utilized from the Town’s fund balance. The amount of $1,998,964 is calculated by adding
together all off the appropriations that appear in Articles 3 – 11.  It can also be calculated by subtracting the
Total Non-Tax Revenue (Line K in the Revenue Summary) from the Total Expenditures (Line K in the
Expenditure Summary) or $2,742,835 - $453,872 = $2,288,963.

Some Comments About the Fund Balance: When actual revenues exceed budgeted revenues (for
instance, through the receipt of unanticipated grant funds) or when actual expenditures are less than budgeted
expenditures (for instance, through cost-saving measures), the surplus funds are applied to the fund balance.
Each year, the Selectboard must make decisions about what percentage of the fund balance should be applied
towards the budget to reduce the total tax dollars needed to meet expenses.  The Selectboard has developed
the following language in the form of an informal policy to clarify the process used to determine how much of
the fund balance to apply towards budgeted expenditures:

In order to ensure that adequate funds are available to cover normal operating expenses between the start of
the fiscal year (July 1) and tax day for the corresponding fiscal year (November 15), as well as for unanticipated
emergencies or events, the Town will retain an unreserved fund balance amount equal to between 7.5% - 10%
of total budgeted expenditure, but not less than $250,000.  The remainder of the unreserved fund balance shall
be applied back towards budgeted expenditures.

For Fiscal Year 08 - 09, 7.5 - 10% of the total budgeted expenditures equals between $205,713 and $274,284
(7.5 - 10% of $2,742,835).  According to the above informal policy, this is the approximate amount of funds that
should be retained in the unreserved fund balance.  The current unreserved fund balance is equal to $326,551.
Leaving a minimum of $250,000 in the unreserved fund balance will allow an amount of $76,551 to be applied
towards the proposed budget ($326,551 - $250,000 = $76,551).
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ANNUAL TOWN AND SCHOOL DISTRICT MEETING 
LIST OF OFFICERS FOR ELECTION 

HINESBURG, VERMONT 
March 4, 2008 

FOR BOARD OF SELECTMEN   
(2-year term) 
(Vote for not more than one) 
Thomas Ayer 
Kenneth Brown 

FOR BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
(3-year term) 
Howard E. Russell 

TOWN CLERK 
(3-year term) 
Melissa B. Ross 

TOWN TREASURER 
(3-year term) 
Melissa B. Ross 

DELINQUENT TAX COLLECTOR 
(1-year term)  
Melissa B. Ross 

AUDITOR 
(3-year term) 

AUDITOR 
(2 years remaining of a 3-year term) 

AUDITOR 
(1 year remaining of a 3-year term) 

LISTER 
(3-year term) 

TOWN MODERATOR 
(1-year term) 
Joseph D. Fallon 

TOWN AGENT 
(1-year term) 
E. M. “Bud” Allen 

GRAND JUROR 
(1-year term) 
E. M. “Bud” Allen 

CEMETERY TRUSTEE 
(3-year term) 
Glenn Place 

PECK ESTATE TRUSTEE 
(3-year term) 
Gill B. Coates 

LIBRARY TRUSTEE 
(3-year term)   
Vote for not more than 3 
Susan E. Abell 
Katherine Kjelleren 
Jane Starkweather 

LIBRARY TRUSTEE (2 years 
remaining of a 3 year term) 
Brian Dunlop 

SCHOOL DISTRICT OFFICERS

SCHOOL MODERATOR 
(1-year term) 
Dena Monahan 

HINESBURG COMMUNITY 
SCHOOL DIRECTOR 
(3-year term) 
Lisa Falcone Coffin 

HINESBURG COMMUNITY 
SCHOOL DIRECTOR 
(2-year term) 

SCHOOL DIRECTOR (CSSU) 
(3-year term) 
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Note: In an effort to reduce printing costs, the above agency reports have not been included in the Town Report.
They are available upon request.
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HINESBURG PROPERTY TAX RATES - PAST 10 YEARS
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SCHEDULE OF INDEBTEDNESS - JUNE 30, 2007

Notes and bonds payables
Notes and bonds payable of the various funds consist of the following:

General Long-Term Debt Account Group
Bond Payable -Vermont Municipal Bond Bank, interest between 5.4% 
and 6.6%, maturing December 1, 2012, principal payments of $20,000 
due on December 1, interest due June 1 and December 1. 120,000$         

Bond Payable -Vermont Municipal Bond Bank, interest at 2.80%, 
maturing December 1, 2011, principal payments of $30,000 until
12/1/2011. 150,000

Note Payable-Chittenden Bank, interest at 4.10%, maturing 
July 9, 2007, principal and interest due in full. 82,890

Note Payable-Chittenden Bank, bond anticipation note for purchase of
fire truck, interest at 4.05%, maturing, July 11, 2007. 122,342

Capital Lease Payable-Kansas State Bank, interest at 5.7%, maturing
August 4, 2010, payments of $25,000 due annually beginning 
August 4, 2007.  Final payment of $6,072 due August 4, 2010. 71,991

Total government activities bonds and notes payables: 547,223
Accrued compensated absences: 94,000

Total governmental activities: 641,223$        

Proprietary Fund
Bond Payable-Vermont Municipal Bond Bank, interest between 4.0% and 6.2%, 
matruing December 1, 2026, principal payments of $70,000 due on December 1st,
interest due June 1st and December 1st. 1,400,000$      

Bond Payable-Vermont Municipal Bond Bank, $14,900 at 0% interest,
maturing November 1, 2015, annual payments of $2,980 beginning
November 1, 2011. 11,920$         

Total municipal bond activities: 1,411,920$     
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SCHEDULE OF INDEBTEDNESS - JUNE 30, 2007

As of June 30, 2007 the maturities of the notes and bonds payable are as follows:

Principal Interest Total Principal Interest Total
June 30, 2008 111,945$     25,400$      137,345$     70,000$      86,600$      156,600$     
June 30, 2009 114,560      19,800        134,360      70,000        83,000        153,000
June 30, 2010 114,976      14,300        129,276      70,000        78,800        148,800
June 30, 2011 70,742        8,600          79,342        70,000        75,000        145,000
June 30, 2012 65,000        5,000          70,000        72,980        70,623        143,603
2013-2017 70,000        6,000          76,000        358,940      278,018      636,958
2018-2022 -                 -                 -                 350,000      79,199        429,199
2023-2027 -                 -                 -                 350,000      -                 350,000
Total 547,223$     79,100$      626,323$     1,411,920$  751,240$     2,163,160$

During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2007 the following changes occurred in Notes and Bonds Payable:

Balance Balance
1-Jul-06 Additions Repayments 30-Jun-07

General Long-Term Debt
General obligation debt 517,779$     203,702$     (80,258)$     641,223$    

Water and Sewer Fund
Bonds payable 1,470,000$  28,198$      (70,000)$     1,428,198$
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Selectboard

The past year has been one of considerable achievement and notable change for the town. New sidewalks and
a traffic light in the village, the completion of the Town Hall floor (and receipt of the associated award), a new
Park & Ride facility behind Town Hall, awards for planning excellence and community involvement, a wind
turbine at Geprags Park which supplies energy to the library, ancient roads research, addition of another police
officer and completion of a five-year strategic plan for our Police Department, paving of the Town Hall parking
lot, countless hours of effort by the Planning Commission and staff on the Village Growth Rezoning proposal,
and of course, the completion of the     La Platte River Headwaters acquisition, to name some highlights. 

Major ditching and drainage projects on Charlotte Road, Baldwin Road and Lincoln Hill Road, as well as the
replacement of the Old Route 116 culvert were part of a solid effort in roadway improvements. Our fog-line
marking effort on Shelburne Falls Road, Silver Street and Charlotte Road has gained statewide attention and
words of thanks from a variety of users of the roads.

In support of many of the projects listed above, the town applied for and received over $860,000 in grant funds. 
Our town staff and boards have worked hard to find financial support for these projects. 

Of course, not all our efforts are met with unqualified public support. The discussion of a noise ordinance did
not achieve consensus on any action, and the proposal by the Board on the expansion of the Wastewater
Treatment Facility was not approved. I know many people are still thinking about these issues. It is particularly
important that we find a way to implement the improvements to the treatment facility. Much effort has been
made to bring this opportunity within reach and much planning effort and economic growth depends on it taking
place. I hope that voters will carefully consider Selectboard proposals on this in the coming year. In the past
year, the remaining wastewater capacity has enabled important commercial growth, such as the expansion at
NRG, Systems and the National Bank of Middlebury.

While the Selectboard works from early November to the end of January to sharpen the budget, this years
efforts to cut spending won’t forestall a tax increase. While expenditures were held to an increase of only
$87,500 (less than two cents on the tax rate), revenues are down ($15,000), growth in the Grand List is down
($1,750,000 or 23%) and finally, we have only $76,551 in surplus to offset the budget (about a third of what we
had last year). This means an increase in the tax rate of 4.5 cents. Property taxes continue to be the
backbone of support for state and local services, but the good news is that locally, we have tangible
achievements to show for it, which will benefit us now and our children in the future.

I’d like to close by thanking our many citizen board and commission members for their dedicated service to the
town. They take time out of their lives to make Hinesburg a better community, and their voices contribute to our
democratic direction. I am proud that volunteer participation is at an all time high, with the additions of the
Ancient Roads Committee, the Affordable Housing Committee, the Trails Committee, the Village Steering
Committee and the Community Visit Focus groups.   

I am also grateful to the Town’s employees who go out of their way to support our boards and committees,
answer citizen questions, and make sure that the business of the town is carried out well and with good humor.
It has been my privilege to work with all of them.

Finally, I want to note the impending retirement of Holly Russell. Holly has filled many roles over many years,
from helping keep the Planning Commission (and me) in order, through support for the Planning, Zoning and
Listers Departments. She has been steady, versatile and always willing to help out. Thanks so much, Holly, for
all you have done.

Respectfully submitted,

Rob Bast, Chairman
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Auditors
In accordance with Section 1681 of Title 24, V.S.A., the records and reports of the Town of Hinesburg have
been reviewed.  We have compiled the accompanying statements and schedules representing the financial
position of the Town of Hinesburg as of June 30, 2007.  Fothergill, Segale, and Valley, Certified Public
Accountants, have performed an independent audit of the accounts and financial statements for the town.  The
audit report is available to the public at the Town Clerk’s office.

Financial statements and warnings for the Hinesburg Community School are not included in this report, since
the school will hold its meeting and voting at a later date.  Vital statistics have now been included in the Town
Clerk & Treasurer’s report. Please note that financial statements are prepared from the audited information from
Fothergill, Segale, and Valley, Certified Public Accountants for the fiscal year 2006-2007.  The proposed budget
for fiscal year 2008-2009 is from internal Town records.

Joe Cioffi, Robert Dimke - Auditors

Town Clerk and Treasurer

The clerk and treasurer’s office had a relatively calm year due to the housing downturn which had the effect of
reducing our land records recording workload.  There were also no federal elections to plan and organize for.
The biggest change in our office was the administration of Act 68 and the direct downloading of state tax
payment amounts into our computer system and applying them to taxpayers’ bills.  This required some
additional work on our part, with lots of changes to tax bills after they had initially been mailed out.  We also
agreed to take on the role of delinquent tax collector when no one ran for the position last year.

We were able to use some of our spare time to work on restoration and preservation of records.  We copied
thousands of pages of old property transfer tax forms and old grand lists onto archival paper after redacting any
social security numbers.  There are many very old grand lists that we still need to figure out how to preserve for
posterity.

I have been serving on the Same Day Registration and Voter Participation Advisory Committee for the Secretary
of State’s Office.  We have been brainstorming ideas for increasing voter participation in elections through
educational outreach and the possibility of allowing for SDR (same day registration).  The legislature will
undoubtedly revisit the issue this year after tabling it in the last session.  Please remember to exercise your
right to vote.  New members of our community should come in to register to vote at their earliest convenience.

For fiscal year 06-07, the town recorded the following vital statistics:  48 births, 16 deaths, 26 marriages and 3
civil unions.  These numbers are similar to those of last year, indicating that life goes on at pretty much the
same pace as the year before.  Our best guess is that our current population is between 4500 and 4750.

As always, please feel free to call or stop by the clerk’s office with any questions you might have.  We hope to
be of service to you in the coming year!

Melissa Ross, Town Clerk & Treasurer
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Development Review Board Report

Subdivision Hearings (creating building lots and dwelling units):
The DRB has approved 230 new dwelling units on 170 new lots in Hinesburg since it was formed in 2002, but a
few of those lots are not building lots. They are open space or stormwater lots. In 2007 the DRB approved 22
new lots and 93 new dwelling units in Hinesburg through our subdivision regulations. These dwelling units were
in 8 separate sub-divisions (ranging from 1 to 57 units each). This differentiation was not as relevant in previous
years since there was not any or as big a difference as in 2007.  There are currently 37 new lots and 37 new
units of housing in the subdivision process with the request to be approved in 2008. These lots are in 17
separate subdivisions (1 to 8 lots each).

Conditional Use and Site Plan Hearings:
The DRB also approved 6 Conditional Use Permits and Site Plans. These include one camp conversion to a
year round home, 4 additions to non-complying (pre-Zoning) structures, and one site plan for Hinesburg Town
Hall. Yes, even the Town has to have its plans approved by the DRB.

Other Hearings:
The DRB granted a variance in 2007 to Saputo Cheese for a building near the canal. Five appeals of the Zoning
Administrator’s Rulings or Notices of Violation were denied, upholding all the Zoning Administrator’s decisions.
Six revisions to Final Plats and two transfers of land to adjoiners (neighbors) were approved.
Four sketch plans for subdivisions, two Conditional Uses and two variances were denied.

Volunteer Board and Staff:
The DRB lost the services of Clint Emmons due to his untimely death after having served five years on the DRB
since it was formed in 2002. We also lost the services of Robert Gauthier (having volunteered for 4 years) and
Bob Linck (having volunteered for a few months as an alternate board member) through resignations.
The DRB gained the services of three Hinesburg citizens to these demanding volunteer positions in 2007.
Dennis Place was appointed in February, Zoë Wainer was appointed in April, and Richard Jordan was
appointed, as a DRB alternate, in September by the Selectboard.
The excellent committed staff; Alex Weinhagen, Peter Erb and Holly Russell assist applicants and are
available to answer questions from the public on pending applications or subdivision and zoning regulations in
general. Karen Cornish’s excellent meeting minutes form our historical basis for what transpired at the DRB
meetings. They are available on the Town of Hinesburg’s website.

Public Input:
Public support and input was very strong in 2007, with some hearings having to be held upstairs in the Town
Hall with 100 concerned citizens in attendance. Public input is not only welcomed at our hearings it is
encouraged. Our best decisions are a balance of the desires of the applicant with the backing or concerns of
the public. Please get involved and stay involved to help us make the best decisions.

Tom McGlenn, Chair
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Zoning Administrator

2007 had only one third of the single family residences than were permitted in the proceeding year, generally
scattered around Town. The other permits were for a variety of uses but do include a new bank on Commerce
Street. The Thistle Hill subdivision on the hillside near the post office received subdivision approval for four 8 unit
multifamily structures, two duplexes and 21 single family homes and construction is scheduled to begin this
spring. There are well over forty other lots in various stages of review around town, and many more previously
created but not developed. While there is the potential next year for more single and multifamily activity than
last year, it is probable that construction will be influenced by the overall housing market and slow down.

As the town grows and infill’s there are the inevitable frictions between neighbors and/or the regulations, and I
am constantly involved in efforts to resolve violations, improve neighbor relations, and bring about compliance.
This year there were over thirty situations which generally involved the need for a permit, or compliance with
issued permits, usually lighting and landscaping requirements. The more onerous issues this year have
concerned junk and noise, both very much in the eye or ear of the beholder and they present challenges that
are not easy settled satisfactorily. The other large issue involves the impact of a subdivision on preexisting
stormwater flows and the resulting flooding of downhill neighbors.

We remain committed to helping applicants or landowners to learn about their land and its potential and/or
limitations and encourage you to come into the office as early in the process as possible to begin the dialogue.
Our office is generally open workdays from 8 until 4:30 but please call ahead to insure someone will be here. I
am available for other appointments outside of these normal hours if necessary.

Peter Erb, Zoning Administrator

Calendar Year 2007 Calendar Year 2006
New Single-Family Residences 11 31
New Duplex Residences 0 0
New Multi-Family Residences 0 0
New Commercial/Industrial 0 3 (not new establishments)
All Other Permits 101 97
Total 121 131
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Hinesburg Village Steering Committee

In November of 2007 the Village Steering Committee celebrated its second birthday.  Appointed by the Select
Board in accordance with the 2005 Town Plan, the Committee advises and assists town officials, the Select
Board, the Planning Commission, and the Development Review Board in matters that pertain to the quality of
life within the village.  Members of the Committee during the fiscal year from July 1, 2006 to June 30, 2007 were
Tracy Applin, Brian Busier, Donna Constantineau, George Dameron (Chair), Rolf Kielman (Secretary), Karla
Munson, and Dona Walker.

In early July of 2007 the Committee forwarded its recommendations for a “village master plan” to the Select
Board and Planning Commission, as directed by the 2005 Town Plan (page 61).  During the July 1, 2006
through June 30, 2007 fiscal year the Committee also closely followed the discussions within the Planning
Commission regarding the Village Growth Project.  In particular, the Committee forwarded to the Commission a
set of specific recommendations involving the location and nature of a town green and also suggested a set of
design standards for new construction.  Regarding traffic control, the Committee welcomed the lowering of the
speed limit within the village to 30 m. p. h. and the commitment to construct a traffic signal at the Charlotte
Road/Route 116 intersection, planned for the fall of 2007.  The Committee also engaged a Saint Michael’s
College student to do research on the historical buildings in the village center.  The information gathered will be
used to help create a historic walking tour of the village center.  Other (on-going) projects that engaged the
work of the Committee included village signage, the location of public monuments, affordable housing, and
public transportation.

Committee meetings are open to the public, and they occur every second Monday of every month at 7 pm in
Town Hall.  Minutes and current agenda are posted at the Town web site.  For information about the work of the
Committee, residents of the Town should feel free to contact the current Chair, Rolf Kielman.

George Dameron (Former Chair, Village Steering Committee, 2005-2007)

Affordable Housing Committee

This advisory committee was formed by the Selectboard in August, 2006 with the charge to “gather, generate
and prioritize ideas and plans which will help to increase the availability of affordable housing in the Town”. The
committee will then make recommendations to the Planning Commission, DRB and Selectboard based on its
findings.  Meetings are held the first Thursday of every month at 7:00, first floor conference room in Town Hall,
public is welcome.  Meeting minutes will be posted on the Town website.

This past year we hosted informational meetings with guest speakers on a number of different affordable
housing issues.  Roz Graham from Shelburne reported on the housing initiatives undertaken there.  Kathy
Beyer described how Housing Vermont works to provide affordable rental housing.  Amy Wright explained how
Cathedral Square makes affordable housing available for seniors. Many different representatives from
Champlain Housing Trust explained how their organization provides financing to income eligible clients to
provide perpetually affordable housing.  We heard a presentation on affordable housing from Vermont Interfaith
Action committee.  We reviewed and commented on the Planning Commission’s proposal for Inclusionary
Zoning requirements in the Village District Subdivision Regulations.  Our committee applied for and received
grant funding for a town-wide survey on affordable housing which we prepared and distributed.  Many thanks to
all who filled out this survey; we received 488 responses telling us that this is an issue that many are
concerned about.

Committee Members: Carl Bohlen, Donna Constantineau, Alan Norris, Rocky Martin, Andrew Burton, Julie
Pierson, Dale Wernhoff, Bruce Wheeler, Kellie Stoll
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Highway Department

I would like to first thank my crew for another year of dedication and outstanding performance to the Town. The
crew consists of four full time employees: Tom Boivin (equipment operator / truck driver) with eighteen years of
full-time service, Steve Miller (truck driver / laborer) with two and a half years of full-time service, and myself,
Mike Anthony (Road Foreman / equipment operator) with twenty five years of full-time service, Ben Osicky
(truck driver / labor) who has been with us for one year

During the summer, 2800’ of fabric was installed and covered with gravel on O’Neil Road along with some
ditching.  Also ditching was done on the first mile of Baldwin Road. Lincoln Hill Road and Hayden Hill West
were ditched and Rip-Rap installed on the steep sections. Culverts were changed on Sherman Hollow Road,
Palmer Road, Swamp Road, Texas Hill, Hayden Hill West and Lewis Creek Road.

Paving was done on Pond Brook Road. This was a 2" overlay on the .3 mile section that was paved in 1991.
1.5 miles of the Charlotte road also got a 2" overlay this year.  We hope to reclaim a mile of Pond Road as the
first mile of this road is getting to be in very bad shape.

We would like to replace our 1998 Grader. It has over 5,000 hours on it and is having many break downs. This
is a major piece of equipment for the department not only in the summer but during the winter and spring mud
season.

We look forward to serving the residents of Hinesburg by making our roads safe for all to enjoy.

Michael Anthony, Road Foreman
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Buildings and Facilities

Many thanks to Water/Wastewater Superintendent Steve Button and Water/Wastewater Operator Jason Boivin
for all that they do to keep both systems running smoothly all year long.  Both systems required many repairs
both big and small to ensure continued service and compliance with all State regulations.  Wastewater Upgrade
and Expansion engineering was completed leading to a bond vote in November that did not pass.  Many
components of the wastewater plant need to be replaced; we are now evaluating how to implement the
necessary improvements.  Many new housing development proposals were reviewed with some new water/
wastewater connections.  An engineering study looked at gaining additional water capacity by linking the
Lyman Meadow system with the Town system.

Other projects completed this year included the Town Hall re-flooring project where we used Ash logs from the
Town Forest to mill into flooring, 116 sidewalk from Town Hall to Saputo Cheese, Park and Ride in back of Town
Hall, wind turbine installation at Geprags’ Park to provide power to Carpenter Carse Library and some exterior
painting and general exterior cleaning at Town Hall.

Rocky Martin, Director of Buildings and Facilities



62

62

Lewis Creek Association

Friends of LCA enjoyed a 17th birthday party that celebrated students of the watershed towns. Along with a
gallery full of inspiring student art and a walk along Lewis Creek, hilarious music by Starksboro’s Swing
Peepers provided good times for all. There was so much to celebrate.

This year, LCA worked with watershed towns, LaPlatte Watershed Partnership, Addison County Riverwatch
Collaborative, Charlotte Land Trust, Hinesburg Land Trust, Nature Conservancy, Vermont Land Trust and
government partners. Together, we discussed results of field work, and identified opportunities to protect water
quality, farmland and the important natural areas of our region. LCA reached out to Champlain Valley Union
High School, Middlebury College, UVM and others to help complete the projects noted below.

Restoration
Charlotte and Hinesburg road and water quality improvement projects - with Vt. Better Back Roads
Starksboro farm and river corridor planting, 1000 plants - with Stark Mountain employees, and UVM/CVUHS
students
Wildlife Road Crossing - with Town of Monkton

Education and Outreach
Groundwater Planning and Management Forum - with NRG
Sponsored a Willowell Foundation event to bring Wildlife Tracking curriculums to area schools
Presented WQ Data at a New England Biology Conference
Shared WQ and River Morphology Assessment reports with Towns

Planning
Lewis Creek Corridor Plan for Monkton, Hinesburg, Starksboro
LaPlatte River Corridor Plan for Charlotte and Shelburne
Champlain Valley Weeds Management Plan
Lewis Creek Watershed Conservation Plan
Charlotte and Hinesburg town conservation planning
Otter Creek Basin Plan and Northern Lake Champlain Basin Plan

Conservation
Land conservation initiatives in Monkton (2), Charlotte (2), and Hinesburg (2)

Data Collection
Fluvial geomorphic assessments for Lewis Creek, LaPlatte River, and Direct to Lake Tributaries
Water quality testing for Lewis Creek and LaPlatte River 

The State suggests that our efforts are great examples of how to help the state achieve its goals and keep
taxes down, while helping towns to more carefully steward local natural resources. Generous contributions from
residents, towns, and businesses allow LCA to leverage critical state funds for conservation activities in the
Champlain Valley.  Thank you for supporting Lewis Creek Association.

Marty Illick
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Hinesburg Land Trust

The Hinesburg Land Trust is a non-profit organization whose mission is to conserve Hinesburg’s agricultural
and forested heritage by integrating and balancing the protection of natural resources with responsible
economic development. HLT believes that as the population of Hinesburg grows the importance of maintaining
the rural character can be achieved through careful planning and collaboration with those landowners who share
the values that have defined our community.  HLT facilitates conservation either through the transfer of the
property to public ownership or through the use of conservation easements.

Working with the Vermont Land Trust and the Trust for Public Land, HLT has continued to work on the La Platte
Conservation Initiative on Bissonette Farm that was supported by the town at the 2007 town meeting.  This
initiative created an opportunity to conserve more than 600 acres of prime farmland, forests, wetlands, and 5.3
miles of the La Platte River and its tributaries as part of Hinesburg‘s landscape for today and future
generations.  Located along Gilman Road and Hines Road, it’s easy to spot much of the terrain, as this area is
one of the largest remaining undeveloped parcels in town.

An outcome of the project was the donation of 300 acres to the town for recreation and conservation including
the protection of important habitat for the Indiana Bat. The area includes trails and is open to hunters, hikers,
skiers, hunters and snowmobiling.  Funding for this acquisition came from multiple sources including the
Vermont Housing and Conservation Trust Fund, Vermont Clean and Clear Program and US Fish and Wildlife
Service and many private foundations and individuals.

The HLT is requesting $5000.00 from the Town to show evidence of continued public support and to help provide
some of the matching funds for its projects. This money leverages both public and private funding and allows
HLT to operate as an all-volunteer organization.

Trail maps on HLT previously conserved public land, compiled by the Trails Committee (hart): Gillespie / Copp-
Welch Trails, Fred Johnson Wildlife Management Area and The Russell Family Trails are available on the town
website, www. hinesburg.com/hart.html.  HLT meets at least once a month on the first Wednesday at 7:30 pm.
For location and agenda of the meetings, please contact the Secretary (482-5656).

Paul Wieczoreck, President
Ann Powers Brush, Secretary

Listers

Once again, the Listers wish to thank the property owners of Hinesburg for their cooperation, support, and
encouragement throughout the process of listing the value of property in Hinesburg.  Once again the Listers
have had a contract with M.P. Bailey Associates, Inc. of Manchester Vermont to upgrade the Grand Lists.

In updating the 2006 Grand List, we sent out 189 Change of Appraisal notices to property owners and 41 for
Personal Property/Equipment.  There were also 74 notices to Hinesburg landowners with State Current Use
contracts and/or Town of Hinesburg Piggyback contracts.  In June the Listers conducted 23 Grievance
Hearings and there was on appeal to the Board of Civil Authority.  The one appeal that continued from the Town-
wide reappraisal has now been settled between the Town and property owner.

The town has once again contracted with GrassRoots GIS, owned by Chuck and Judy Bond of Underhill, to
continue updating our tax maps.

Marie Gardner and Andrew Dennison – Listers
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Director of Planning & Zoning

2007 was a year of planning, progress, prestige, and community pride!

Planning Activities:
• 2 years of Planning Commission work on village area rezoning culminated in public forums in May and

October and a proposal to the Selectboard.
• 2 large village-area development projects were approved by the Development Review Board (DRB) to the

tune of 82 new homes, including 32 one & two bedroom units for our aging population.
• The DRB also denied 2 large development proposals in the rural parts of town (off Baldwin Road & at top of

Texas Hill Road).
• Greenspace planning included a public forum by the Conservation Commission to identify important natural

& cultural resource areas.
• Thanks to a federal grant, stakeholders came together to better coordinate community transportation

options.  A new “Hinesburg Rides” initiative is now underway – e.g., volunteer driver program, carpool/
rideshare, vanpooling for local employers.

• Community members registered their opinion with surveys on affordable housing, transportation, police
services, farm ownership, and management of new Town land.

Progress on the Ground:
• Compact fluorescent light bulb exchange program by the Sustainability and Energy Planning task force.
• New traffic light at Route 116, Charlotte Road intersection, with pedestrian crossing signals.
• New Town Hall floor installed with wood harvested from the Town Forest.
• New park & ride completed behind the Town Office, complete with solar-powered lights.
• Hinesburg Land Trust helps conserve prime farmland and create a 300-acre town-owned riparian forest on

former Bissonette property.
• Municipal wind turbine demonstration project completed in Geprags Park with renewable electricity to flow

to the Town Library.
• New sidewalk along Route 116 from Saputo cheese factory to the Town Office, and grant funding obtained

for additional sidewalk to continue to the community school.

Prestige & Community Pride:
• Extensive media coverage of Hinesburg’s projects and successes in both the public and private sectors.
• Outstanding Citizen Board of 2007 award from the VT Planners Association.
• Outstanding Professional Planner of 2007 award from the VT Planners Association.
• VT Tree Steward Community award from the Urban & Community Forestry Council.
• Energized and active community members who speak up, help out, and participate.

Alex Weinhagen, Director of Planning & Zoning
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Planning Commission

This report basically covers the 2007 calendar year.

Town Planner Alex Weinhagen was honored at the Vermont Planners Association biannual conference held
November 30, 2007.  He received the Outstanding Professional Planner Award for Vermont from the Vermont
Planners Association and the Outstanding Professional Planner Award for Northern New England from the Northern
New England Chapter of the American Planners Association (Maine, New Hampshire and Vermont). Congratulations,
Alex!  The recognition is well earned and well deserved.  In addition, the Outstanding Citizen Board award went to
Hinesburg “in recognition of the volunteer boards, commissions, and task forces working together to plan a bright
future for the Town of Hinesburg.”

During 2007 we continued our efforts to complete the village growth zoning and subdivision regulations to implement
and support the Town Plan with respect to the Village growth area.  This effort was aided by the participation of
many of Hinesburg’s citizens at Planning Commission meetings and public forums.  Thank you!  That project is
now completed and has been forwarded to the Selectboard for its consideration.

Going forward we will address the town’s rural areas and necessary zoning regulation changes.  There will be
public forums in addition to our regular meetings.  We look forward to the input and feedback from Hinesburg
residents.

As Chair, I would like to express my appreciation to all the members of the Planning Commission for the many
hours they have devoted to the Commission’s work.

Jean Isham, Chair

Conservation Commission

The Conservation Commission focused its FY2007 efforts on preparing a Greenspace and Cultural Resources
Plan (GCRP) as tasked by the Planning Commission. Upon completion, the plan will detail specific goals to
preserve the Town’s rural character as mandated by the Town Plan, inventory the Town’s valued resources, offer
recommendations and scientific rationale to guide future development, suggest tools to encourage individual
landowner participation in conservation efforts, and propose educational and public outreach activities. To this
end, the Commission initiated an extensive literature search to learn how neighboring towns and other
communities across the U.S. have addressed issues of suburban sprawl and preservation of town character. In
addition, various data sets were identified and compiled in a GIS framework, a consultant (Heindel and Noyes)
was contracted to aid preliminary preparations, and outlines were prepared for several sections. The Director of
Planning & Zoning contributed substantially by focusing this year’s municipal grant proposal in support of this
effort.

In other activities, the Commission recommended to the Select Board continued use of Natural Resource Land
Conservation Funds for conservation projects within the Town. In partnership with the Earth Turbines, Inc., the
Department of Buildings and Facilities, the Trails Committee, and community members, a site was prepared
and a 2.5 kW wind-powered generator was erected on the ridgeline in Geprag’s Park. Although not yet
operable, this project is expected to soon provide electricity to the Carpenter-Carse Library and serve as an
educational tool on alternative energy sources for local schools and the public. In addition, HCC members
assisted in trail maintenance at Geprag’s and in various Green- Up Day activities. Over four tons of tires, scrap
metal and trash were again removed from Hinesburg’s roadsides and brought to Chittenden Solid Waste
District and private facilities for disposal.

Gerry Livingston, Chair
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Hinesburg Recreation Commission

The Recreation Department continued to serve the town by organizing and facilitating activities and events for
adults and children.  Our Youth Sports and After-School Enrichment programs at the Hinesburg Community
School thrived with enrollment, serving and enriching our youngsters.  Generous community volunteers coach
all Youth Sports teams.  It is satisfying to report that all of these programs are self-supporting and
accomplished without any expense to the taxpayer.

The annual Winter Carnival celebration on the second Saturday in February incorporated many organizations,
generous volunteers, and energy, resulting in a great day.  The Dinner Theater has become the crowning jewel
of our Winter Carnival, complete with an evening that boasted talented local entertainment, a wonderful meal,
and successfully raised money for the Hinesburg Food Shelf and Hinesburg Artist Series.

The 4th of July Celebration kicked off the start of summer as a proud tradition in Hinesburg with the popular
parade, food vendors, activities, and especially the fireworks, funded by the Fireworks Committee.   Summer
programming through the Rec. Dept. remained popular with camps and activities for children, such as soccer,
tennis, horseback riding, golf, and a Bolton Adventure Center. There were adult activities like tennis, golf, and
dog obedience classes and 100 students took advantage of driver education classes sponsored by the Rec.
Dept.  With many thanks to Nestech Business Machines and the Recreation Commission, the Summer
Concert Series provided six concerts on Wednesday evenings throughout July and part of August.  In
September, Hinesburg celebrated the second Fall Festival after a very popular response from the previous year.
With another beautiful fall day, the event included a farmer’s market, food, crafts, activities, music and an art
show at Town Hall, with a concert, dinner, and dance at the United Church that evening.

Long time member David Eddy resigned from the Recreation Commission.  We wish to thank him for his
dedication and energy and will miss his Hinesburg longevity on the commission.  Also, Anne Frost resigned
from the Recreation Commission; many thanks to Anne for her commitment to the commission, the coaching
that she provided and her wonderful sense of humor.  Currently the Recreation Commission consists of Pete
Cahn, Chris CicoskiKelly, Dawn Dugan, Tom Giroux, Carrie Harlow, Kristin Kany, and Frank Twarog (Chairman).

Jennifer McCuin, Recreation Coordinator

Lake Iroquois Recreation District

The Lake Iroquois Recreation District beach area, along with its 150 acres of open land, continues to serve the
district towns (Williston, Richmond, Hinesburg and St. George) as well as all non-residents.  The district lands
provide access to swimming, picnicking, playground equipment, and walking trails.  The beach area also
continues to host Red Cross swim lessons, birthday parties, and other individual and group functions.  Costs
for septic maintenance and summer staff continue to represent the bulk of our annual expenses.  The District
has collaborated with Eastern Mountain Sports Kayak School and hope to offer canoe and kayak lessons on a
limited basis in 2008 at the beach facility.

The beach continues to be a beautiful and affordable local recreation area.  We will open for the 2008 summer
season on Memorial Day weekend and close on Labor Day weekend.  Please come and enjoy this wonderful
facility.

Carlie Geer, Secretary – Hinesburg, Susan Bishop, Treasurer – Williston
Neil Boyden, Chair – Richmond, Phil Gingrow, Vice Chair – St. George
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Hinesburg Senior Community Meal Site

The Hinesburg Senior Community Meals is a gathering of seniors each Friday (except the first Friday of the
month) at the United Church of Hinesburg’s Parish House for a meal, exercise, and friendly conversation.   In
addition to a nutritious meal, the community meal provides socialization and companionship for older people
who may be isolated or live alone.  Over 36 Hinesburg seniors have participated in the community meals
program.

Bob Borts comes before lunch and has exercise class or sometimes indoor horseshoes.  The foot clinic comes
about every six weeks and Sue Barden from the library comes on the third Friday of each month with books
and tapes the seniors can borrow.  Seniors are welcome to come anytime after 10:00am and the lunch is
served around noon.

The seniors continue to send birthday, get well, and thank you cards when needed.  They also help out people
who might not be able to make a donation for the meal, which is $3.00.  All are welcome whether they can
make the anonymous donation or not.  Generally in the winter months there are about 18 seniors and in the
summer the number increases to 20 or 30 seniors.  The seniors come from Hinesburg, Shelburne, Monkton,
Charlotte, and other nearby towns.

Hinesburg seniors would like to  thank the United Church of Hinesburg for letting them use the Parish House
and the Town of Hinesburg for their contributions to help pay for supplies, activities, and the various programs.
Please call Bonnie Parent at 482-2998 or Champlain Agency on Aging (CVAA) at
865-0360 if you would like to attend.

Bonnie Parent, Secretary/Treasurer 67

Recreation Path Committee

The Recreation Path is a grant funded project that will extend the existing sidewalk system from the Post
Office to the Carpenter-Carse Library following a road alignment along the Mechanicsville and CVU Roads.

The recreation path plan has received preliminary approval from the State Agency of Natural Resources (ANR)
for its stormwater management design. This has been a difficult process to complete. It required an innovative
stormwater system design to control runoff in the narrow hill section on the north end of Mechanicsville Road. It
required amending the CVU stormwater discharge permit to integrate the recreation path design into the
existing stormwater management system at CVU. And, it required patience because it takes months to move
designs through the agency. Preliminary approval means that the engineers can complete the final plans and
submit them with the expectation that the ANR will sign them.

Approval from the ANR was received late in the fall of 2007. We will begin the process of negotiating Rights of
Way with abutting property owners this spring. The expectation is to complete this activity in time to request
construction bids by fall/winter of 2008/2009. Construction would begin in the summer of 2009.

The estimated cost to complete the project is $1.67 million dollars. The Town is responsible for 10% of this
cost or $167,000. We have $67,000 in reserve funds and need to raise $100,000 more from taxes. This year’s
budget reflects a request for $50,000 for the recreation path with a plan to budget an additional $50,000 next
year.

The project cost estimate is significantly greater than the original estimate made 8 years ago, but is in line with
the cost of the sidewalk project just completed between the Town Hall and Saputo cheese. When completed,
the recreation path project will add 1.4 miles of new pedestrian infrastructure, and in spite of the delays and the
price tag, it is a bargain for the Town.

Jonathan Trefry
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Hinesburg Community Resource Center
 
The Hinesburg Community Resource Center (HCRC) is a community based non-profit organization whose
mission is to support family life in Hinesburg. HCRC has charged itself to collaborate with existing agencies to
identify needs in the community and to pool human and fiscal resources in order to provide needed services to
Hinesburg families. Services include the running of the Emergency Food Shelf, providing a summer nutrition
program for Hinesburg children, the Friends of Families (FOF) programs and a small grant of emergency funds
for utilities.
 
The Emergency Food Shelf serves an average of 60 families per month with essential foods and staples. Over
44,000 pounds of food were distributed and 2,217 people were served. The summer nutrition program provided 6
weeks of educational activities for 40 Hinesburg children while providing federally subsidized breakfast and
lunch.
 
Friends of Families operates under the belief that parenting is a challenging job requiring community
involvement to assist families to rear healthy and capable children. We have spearheaded and sustained
several major projects that reflect this commitment. We visit new parents and provide resource and gift bags,
organize baby and toddler playgroups, hold an annual clothing exchange and offer parent education
opportunities. The New Baby Brunch brings together families in Hinesburg each year with a dedication of a
Carpenter-Carse Library book for each new newborn. Early literacy programs are offered as well as
Kindergarten readiness events. Our services are provided by a network of volunteers with no cost to the
recipients. An extreme effort is made to provide childcare, meals, and transportation as needed to eliminate
obstacles to participation.
 
HCRC/FOF volunteers are networked with area social service resources in order to keep abreast of possible
funding opportunities. We have received financial and in-kind contributions over the years from the Vermont
Council on the Humanities, Early Childhood Connection, Prevent Child Abuse Vermont, Connecting Youth,
Hinesburg Community School, St. George School Board, Vermont Food Bank, Children’s Trust Fund, US
Summer Food Service Program, Turrell Fund, Carpenter-Carse Library, Town of Hinesburg, SCHIP, Inc. and the
Vermont Center for the Book. Smaller donations have been solicited from area churches, social organizations,
and businesses.
 
Roberta Soll, Chair of the Board
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CY—Connecting Youth

CY—Connecting Youth is a community-based organization dedicated to creating a safe, healthy environment
for young people across the Chittenden South Supervisory Union.  CY believes in a comprehensive approach to
prevention and its philosophy is based on decades of research about “risk and protective factors” for young
people — things that either place youth at risk for substance abuse and violence or help them avoid it. There
are four main areas addressed by this research.

• Peer and individual risk factors, such as having friends who use substances;
• Family risk factors, such as having parents who do not set clear guidelines about drug use and

violence;
• School risk factors, such as failing grades or a lack of belonging at school; and
• Community risk factors, such as laws that make it easy for young people to get alcohol.

CY recognizes the importance of having programs that try to address all four risk factor areas. We believe that
in order to be successful at reducing drug use and violence, we need to involve as many sectors of the
community as possible. CY programs are far-reaching and include: Parent Education, Student Assistance
Program (SAP), Mentoring Program, ACCESS Community Learning Center, Peer Prevention Education, Media
Literacy, See Why” Improv Troupe, CY Fusion Dance Troupe, and Student Surveys to Measure Prevalence of
Risky Behaviors.

Dayna Scott
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Carpenter-Carse Library

The Library’s mission is to offer people of all ages the equal opportunity to read and learn in a bright, welcoming
environment that serves as a community gathering place.  The library collects materials of both current interest
and lasting value in response to the needs and preferences of its patrons.  We provide encouragement and
diverse resources to parents and caregivers to help instill a love of reading in all young children.  The library
supplies the reliable sources of information necessary for lifelong learning and is committed to the informed and
free exchange of ideas through discussions and speaker programs.

An automated lending system and catalog are part of our everyday operations.  Our web site is
http://www.carpentercarse.org where you will find the library catalog, program listings, links and much more.
Our e-mail address is carpentercarselibrary@gmavt.net.  We offer patrons reference, reserve, reader advisory
and outreach services, access to a copier, the Internet (including wireless), word processing, a scanner and
Internet instruction.  All services are free with the exception of copier & printer use.  A book discussion group
and a teen book selection group meet monthly.  Seasonal activities include a plant swap/sale, Friends of the
Library July 4th Book Sale, bookmobile visits and the Summer Reading Program.  With the support of the
Vermont Department of Libraries we are able to provide free access to the Vermont Online Library (VOL), an
extensive database of full-text periodicals.  Our library belongs to a county-wide lending system that allows
eligible patrons to borrow at any/all member (public) libraries.  The library is also a member of the interlibrary
loan network; last year we lent 526 books to other libraries and borrowed 192 items for our patrons.

The library’s Community Room is available for use by non-profit groups.  Its primary function is for library
programs for all ages.  Here is a sampler of programs we sponsored last fiscal year.  There were author
programs with Linda Furiya, Ann McKinstry McCou and Jernigan Pontiac.  Other programs focused on topics of
interest like:  invasive lake species, bobcat habitat, children and the environment (VT Earth Institute),
Halloween storytelling, a Mexican journey, knitting and gingerbread houses. Music filled the library thanks to
Bread and Bones, Greg Ryan and jam sessions.   For children there were visits from magicians, musicians,
master storytellers and Hinesburg police with a trusty service dog. Youth events numbered 149. We welcomed
new babies to the community with a book dedicated to each one, and offered instruction and entertainment to
babies, toddlers, preschoolers, school age kids (many homeschooled) and teens.

We are happy to report that the paving of the library’s access road in fall of 2006 improved the library
experience for all!
The Carpenter-Carse Library staff and trustees would like to thank you for your continued support by way of tax
dollars, donations and countless “good deeds.”  We couldn’t do it without you and your generous support.

Statistical Update for July 2006 – June 2007
Collection Use of Library Services
20,930 books; 93 magazine subscriptions 2,442 registered borrowers; 20,902 patron visits
1,320 audio materials 32,672 books/media circulated
193 DVD’s; 1,121 video’s 188 programs held; recorded attendance:  2,295

*We are working on improving our large print collection to better serve seniors and the aging “baby boomer”
population.  The number of books in our large print collection has tripled in the last five years.

Susan Barden
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Hinesburg Community Police

The Hinesburg Community Police had the busiest year in history.   Major cases included a drug overdose with
death resulting in criminal charges.  There was a burglary at CVU where $30,000 worth of computers was
stolen.  Police had to trace them across cyberspace and throughout the United States as they were sold.
Ninety percent of the computers were recovered.  And there was the case of the infamous “Backwards Bandit”
who terrorized convenience stores throughout the area.  All of these high profile cases have been solved and all
the criminals are awaiting sentencing.

The routine calls set records as well.  Your community police handled almost 1700 cases last year.
But, while calls for traditional police services reached record highs, the department continued to work hard at
community policing.  Two officers left for greener pastures and two other officers joined the department.  To
overcome the record increases in calls for service, Community Volunteers Doug Olufsen and Deb Koss joined
as unpaid members of the department.  Their assistance has been invaluable.

During the past year, you the community stood with us when we faced virtually impossible challenges.  You
supported adding an additional officer when we became overwhelmed with work.  You came forward repeatedly
to assist us in solving crimes such as the million dollar art theft.  And finally when one of our department
members Police Service Dog Tiger, was critically ill, you provided us with not only emotional support, but you
also reached in your pockets and personally made sure he got the best medical treatment available.

We the members of the Hinesburg Community Police salute and thank you, the community!

Chris Morrell, Chief

Photo Caption- Chief Chris Morrell and Officer Barbara Brisson demonstrate tactics for women during the
department’s ever popular “Women’s Self Defense” class at the Hinesburg United Church.
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Hinesburg Volunteer Fire & First Response Department

The Hinesburg Fire Department has again reached a new record for calls for service, 430 for the last fiscal year.
These calls range widely in scope, many of them reaching the news media. Along with all of the emergency
calls we responded to were many, many hours of training.  Our membership has remained stable which has not
been the case for many other departments in the area. Hinesburg is very fortunate in that we have many people
in our community willing to give up their family time to serve their community and businesses willing to allow
their employees to leave work for community service.  An example to this personal sacrifice is George Palmer.
This past year George retired from the Fire Department after 50 years of service - thank you George and Linda
for your commitment to Hinesburg!

Looking to the future:  As I noted in last year’s annual report we are working with a strategic plan to help us
plan for the future. By doing this we are able to forecast funding needs for the next 10 years and beyond. The
plan is reviewed and updated annually. The plan is available on the town website or you can contact me for a
copy.  We have indentified a need for a larger facility along with an aerial truck. With funding in this years
budget we will begin more detailed planning for these items possibly looking for voter approval in November of
’08 or March of ‘09. It is also our hope to fund some of these items through the grant process but we must plan
for worst case funding. The implementations of impact fees will also help offset the costs.

Emergency planning: As we have all seen the emphasis is now focused emergency planning. This planning has
always been done in a more or less informal manner. Many of the grants that are available to the town now
require formal planning and documentation; this of course is unfunded and adds to the volunteer work load. We
will undertake this challenge as part of our normal workload.

Grants: This year we were able to purchase 14 new portable radios through a Vermont Homeland Security
interoperability grant. We spent the balance of the year completing our last grant allocation which provided us
with Bunker Gear (protective clothing), a gear washer, and a generator for the fire station (100% backup power)
and a sprinkler system for the station. Because we were able to negotiate better pricing we were able to fund a
generator set for our remote radio dispatch location on Pritchard Mountain located in St.George. We hope to
roll out an extensive CO/smoke detector program this summer provided FEMA approves the excess grant fund
conversation to the program.

Local donations: As always we would like to thank the wonderful folks that provide us with direct donations. We
use these funds to purchase items that are not funded through tax money or grants. This year we were able to
purchase a new station sign, replace more of our tables and chairs, (many of you may have used them on July
4th or other functions) and purchase a second multi-gas meter. Remember, these donations are tax exempt as
the Hinesburg Fireman’s Association is a 501C3 organization.
In closing I would like to again thank our community members as well as the communities around us for their
continued support. Mutual Aid from other towns is a vital part of keeping our level of service to the high standard
we enjoy in Hinesburg. Please feel free to stop by the station any Thursday night which is our weekly training
night. We are always looking for more members willing to donate their time to help their community.

Chief Al Barber
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Champlain Valley Union High School

After a thorough and wildly successful March 2007 site visit, the New England Association of Schools &
Colleges (NEASC) voted this past fall to award CVU continued accreditation.  Particular strengths NEASC
commended in their report were:

• A community that values and supports a quality education for students
• The support of the board of education for the school’s mission and expectations for student learning
• The school’s shared vision and focus on student learning, especially as indicated by the expectations

for student learning and the mission statement
• The respectful and supportive climate that fosters a safe and positive learning

environment
• Student support services at CVU include all students, giving them opportunities to explore their

passions
• The engagement of all students in higher order thinking and problem-solving
• The emphasis of the curriculum on depth of understanding and the application of knowledge
• The encouragement for students to be active, independent, and self-directed learners
• The highly qualified, dedicated, and knowledgeable faculty

All members of our community should be proud of this accomplishment and take a moment to reflect on the
myriad of learning opportunities CVU offers its young people as we strive toward meeting our mission:

We believe that every student can demonstrate the behaviors, skills, and knowledge essential for a
contributing member of a democratic society.  This mission of CVU and the community is to ensure
this learning for all students and challenge them to develop excellence in their individual pursuits.

This mission guides our decision-making as we prepare students to navigate the 21st century.  We continue to
explore what we teach and how people learn to support students for a world that changes so rapidly. We live in
a world that values the ability to understand other cultures, apply complex and critical thinking skills, exhibit
teamwork and leadership qualities, access reliable information and utilize appropriate technologies.  Our
educational vision, the CVU Frameworks, sets a course for providing opportunities for CVU students to attain
these skills.

CVU stakeholders have consistently demonstrated their support for learning and high expectations for students
and staff.  Our students and educators work tirelessly and collaboratively to unravel depth in content and skills
while compassionately addressing whatever arises in the complex world of adolescence. I feel immensely
grateful to work with such a creative and caring group of educators and students.  Thank you for supporting our
work for the benefit of students!

Sean McMannon, CVU Principal

Chittenden South Supervisory Union
Meeting Monday March 3, 2008 - 5:00 pm

CVUHS Room 172
Voting Tuesday March 4, 2008 7:00 am - 7:pm

Hinesburg Town Hall



73

73



74

74



75

75



76

76



77

77



78
78



79
79



80
80



81

81



82

Hinesburg Community School

Monday, March 10, 2008
Hinesburg Community School Gymnasium - 7:00pm

Be sure to bring this report with
you to the meeting on Monday, March 10, 2008
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Hinesburg Community School Principal’s Report

I wish to begin my report to you by thanking everyone for their warm and supportive welcome to the community.
It has been a joy for me to meet and work with you on behalf of the children of Hinesburg. The enthusiasm I
have seen on the part of everyone to make HCS the best school it can be has been very exciting to me and I
look forward to my continued work with you.

Our work as a school community is tied to our School Action Plan Goals. The progress we have made this
past year is outlined for you under the heading of, “Hinesburg Community School Action Plan Goals”. We
continue to build our capacity to serve all of our students and have them reach their potential across the
curriculum. In addition, we continue to build community within our school.  We are teaching our students
respect for self and others, while learning to appreciate other points of view.

Work has begun on updating our School Action Plan goals for the next three years. We are evaluating student
performance in three key areas to complete this task. Literacy, mathematics and school climate will provide
the focus for this work with new goals being adopted by spring.

During the past year we have begun an Enrichment Program under the leadership of Thomas Stamp. His
energy and willingness to explore a variety of options is creating a variety of opportunities for our students and
staff. Examples of his efforts have included: developing common themes and presentations by students,
working with student groups, working within the core and unified arts curriculum, and acting as a resource to
our school for challenge all students.  Other enriching activities such as the drama productions, music and fine
arts programs continue to benefit the children.

We are experiencing a full day kindergarten for the first time this year. Our Kindergarten staff, Mrs. Branch,
Mrs. Johnson, and Mrs. Lasher, have done an excellent job of transitioning us to a full day program. We will
move forward by evaluating our practice and looking for ways to continue building on this fine start.

Renovations to the Primary wing this past year included new flooring, window replacement, and renovation of
the bathrooms. Painting in the corridors, the exterior of the original building, the main office and in high traffic
areas was also completed. These efforts have resulted in an improved feeling of pride for our school on the part
of both students and staff. We hope to continue improvements such as these in the years to come, until a
major renovation of the building can be undertaken. The murals one can see mounted in front of our school also
help create a warmer and more welcoming environment. We wish to thank our Art teachers, Ms. O’Brien and
Ms. Tragesar, for coordinating this effort among all of our students.

The Hinesburg Community School Parent-Teachers Organization has been very supportive of our overall school
program this year. A number of projects have been made possible by the generous donations of time and
funding in order to provide for the needs of our students. The major project for this group is to provide our school
with a new playground. A fundraising goal of $80,000.00 has been set for this purpose.

Involvement by community members and parent volunteers continues to support our HCS programs.  This
dedication is truly awesome and I wish to thank all of you for your continued support to our school community.

Bob Goudreau, Principal
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HCS School Board Report

On behalf of the School Board, I am happy to report another productive year at the Hinesburg Community
School.  We do have a new leader this year, Bob Goudreau, who has replaced Debi Price.  Bob was the long
term principal at Camel’s Hump Middle School in Richmond and had also served two years with the State
Department of Education before deciding to return to a school setting.  We are very lucky to have him.  The
rest of the administrative team has remained the same.  Thom Fleury is our Assistant Principal, Kelly Bushey-
Striker is the head of Student Services, and Elaine Pinckney is in her first full year as the Superintendent of
Chittenden South Supervisory Union.

There is both continuity and change to report in the school program.  We continue to base our improvements
on the curriculum we developed primarily under the leadership of Donna Hale and on the Action Plan from the
last six or more years.  The Action Plan calls for continuing research, evaluation, and improvement in several
key parts of the program; literacy, math, science and school climate (or behavior).  Our math and literacy
coordinators are a vital part of the testing and design of the improvements. The biggest change this year is the
full day kindergarten program approved by the board last year.  We are very pleased with the new program and
parents seem enthused as well.  Parents were given the option of a half day program but none have chosen
that.  Other changes include a new after school program to allow students who need assistance to supplement
the school day with help in math and literacy.  We also have a part time enrichment coordinator this year and
are very pleased with the work done so far.  The board is considering increasing the coordinator’s time at the
school from two days per week to three for next year.

No dramatic changes have been made to the school building.  The board considered asking the taxpayers for a
bond to completely renovate/rebuild the 1969 Wing - the primary wing, closest to Route 116.  However, after
considering enrollment projections and the overall tax rate, we decided to postpone any such request and go
with relatively minor improvements; carpets, bathrooms, etc., which could be accomplished within the regular
budget and the Building Fund.  We may propose the same type of minor repairs to the 3-4 Wing for the coming
year.  Fund raising and planning are continuing for the playground project, which hopefully will take place this
coming summer.

I will take this opportunity to thank all of you for the chance to serve on the School Board for the last twelve
years.  As I have announced before, Alison Dennison and I are not running for reelection to the board and I hope
that by the time you see this report new volunteers will have announced their candidacy for the Board.  The
annual School Meeting will take place at 7:00 pm on Monday March 10, 2008, at the HCS gym.  I hope to see
many of you there, where we will all meet the new board members.  As usual, in closing, I must thank all of the
volunteers who help every day in the school and make it the special place that it is.

James Gelber, Chair
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Hinesburg Community School Action Plan Goals

(This reflects highlights from our 2006-2007 Action Plan goals. We are currently refining our Action Plan Goals
for the next three year cycle: 2007-2010. The emphasis will be the same areas: a math goal, a literacy goal,
and a school climate goal. Emphasis within these goals will change based on our assessment results and
input of various stakeholders.)

Math: Students will meet the grade level expectations in mathematics as measured by state and local
standards.
Highlights:
Designed and implemented early intervention programs for students in Kindergarten and 1st grade.
Implementation of an afterschool intervention program for students in grades 3-4 who experience difficulty in
mathematics.
Aligning end of year assessments to the Grade Level Expectations.
Development of a local assessment system in Grades K-8 for problem solving.
Prioritization of instructional activities that best support K-8 Grade Level Expectations.

Literacy:   Students will meet the grade level expectations in reading and writing as measured by state and
local standards.
Highlights:
Implementation of new Kindergarten screening assessments.
Implementation of computer software to support language development in our Pre-K to Grade 2 program.
Creation of a library with multiple copies of leveled texts to use with guided reading groups K-4.
Implementation of an afterschool intervention program for students in grades 3-4 who experience difficulty in
reading.
Use of computer technologies to support phonics and fluency instruction in grades 1-6.
Implementation and refinement of the CSSU Annual On-Demand Writing K-8 Assessment.

School Climate:  All students will demonstrate belonging, respect, sharing, trust and responsibility across all
settings to create a positive and safe learning environment.
Highlights:
Implementation of school-wide program recognizing and rewarding students for exhibiting positive, community-
building behaviors.
Implementation of Developmental Designs (the Middle School counterpart of Responsive Classroom) program in
all 7-8 classrooms.
Expanding professional development opportunities for paraprofessionals—including creation of a resource area
and orientation manual.
Development of “behavioral curriculum” across all grade levels.

Hinesburg Community School Mission Statement

We believe that every student is capable of learning and that every student can master the behaviors,
skills and knowledge essential for a contributing member of a democratic society.
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Hinesburg Community School Code of Conduct
School Wide Norms for Promoting Belonging

Among all Students, Staff and Families

Responsibility
Be reliable – do what you are supposed to do

Be accountable for your choices and your learning
Strive for Personal improvements

Be safe and keep others safe

Trust
Act with integrity – have the courage to do the right thing

Be honest – do what you say you will
Communicate directly and respectfully with and for others

Sharing
Be willing to share ideas and feelings

Be compassionate – kind to self, others and the environment
Be courteous and help others in need

Respect
Be considerate – honor the ideas and feelings of others

Everyone is equally important
Practice self-control-deal peacefully with conflict
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Town Clerk & Treasurer 482-2281 (fax: 482-5404) E-mail: hinesburgclerk@gmavt.net

Town Administrator 482-2096 (fax: 482-5404) E-mail: hinesburgtown@gmavt.net

Planning & Zoning 482-3619 (fax: 482-5404) Planning email: hinesburgplanning@gmavt.net
Zoning email: hinesburgzoning@gmavt.net

Listers 482-5594 (fax: 482-5404) E-mail: hinesburglisters@gmavt.net

Recreation Office 482-4691 E-mail: hinesburgrec@gmavt.net

Hinesburg Highway Department 482-2635 (pager: 482-8259) E-mail: hinesburghighway@gmavt.net

Hinesburg Department of Building & Facilities 482-2096 (pager: 482-8200)
E-mail: hinesburgpw@gmavt.net

Water & Wastewater Department 482-6097 (pager: 482-8229) E-mail: hinesburgwater@gmavt.net

Hinesburg Community Police 911 (emergency)
482-3397 (non-emergency) E-mail: hinesburgpd@gmavt.net

Hinesburg Fire Department 911 (emergency) 482-2455 (non-emergency)

Hinesburg Fire Warden 985-8051 (Shelburne Dispatch)

Hinesburg Business & Professional Association
P.O. Box 77, Hinesburg, VT  05461
www.hinesburgbusiness.com

Carpenter-Carse Library 482-2878 www.carpentercarse.org

Recycling Center - Beecher Hill Drop-Off Facility 482-4840

Hinesburg Post Office 482-2292

Town of Hinesburg
P.O. Box 133

Hinesburg, VT  05461
 www.hinesburg.org

Town of Hinesburg - Founded 1762
Town Chartered – September 9, 1762

   Est. Population – 5,000
Total Acreage – 25,250

Registered Voters – 3,137
Grand List -$4,876,313  (2007)

Tax Rate - $1.6930 (residential) $1.6533 (non-residential)
Elevation Range – 300’ at Lewis Creek 1700’ at Town Forest near Hayden Hill

When former Hinesburg Town Clerk Mary Zuber retired in 2001, the Hinesburg Lions Club wanted to do
something to recognize the contributions that Mary had made to our community.  In addition to serving as
Town Clerk for eleven years, Mary was also an active member of the Hinesburg Lions Club.  The Lions
Club donated a flag pole and flags to be installed at Town Hall to commemorate Mary’s dedication and
commitment to Hinesburg.  Because of landscaping and site work at the Town Hall, the installation of the
flag pole was delayed until completion of the project.  Six years later, on December 6, 2007, the flag pole
installation was complete and the flag was raised for the first time.  Several town employees who had
worked with Mary were on hand for the flag-raising. 

Cover photo courtesy of Joan Holloway

Pictured left to right: Mike Anthony, Tom Boivin, Cheryl Hubbard, Holly Russell, Peter Erb, Missy Ross,
Steve Button, Rocky Martin, Jeanne Wilson

Mary Zuber, Hinesburg Town Clerk 1990-2001



Hinesburg, Vermont

Hinesburg Town School District Annual Meeting
Monday March 10, 2008

Hinesburg Community School Gymnasium 7:00 pm

Please bring this report to both meetings!

 Annual Report

Hinesburg Annual Town Meeting
Monday, March 3, 2008

CVU Auditorium 7:30 pm
Australian Ballot Voting - Tuesday, March 4, 2008

Town Hall 7:00am-7:00pm
Fiscal Year July 1, 2006 through June 30, 2007


